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June 18, 2014 - 6:00 p.m. - Room W214

Call to Order
Roll Call
Approval of Agenda
Presentations — FY13 Facilities Measurement, Benchmarking, & Analysis (MB&A)
Student Trustee Report
Faculty Senate President's Report
President’s Report
e Student Success Report — One Million Degrees
e Correspondence
Harper College Employee Comments
Public Comments

Consent Agenda At the request of a Board member or the President, an item may be removed from the Consent
Agenda for discussion. Certain recurring recommendations may be included in the Consent Agenda at the discretion of
the College President.

A. For Approval

1.

2.

3.

No

©

Minutes of Board Meetings — May 14, 2014 Committee of the

Whole Meeting and May 21, 2014 Regular Board Meeting

Fund Expenditures — Bills Payable; Payroll for May 2, 2014 and

May 16, 2014 and Estimated Payroll for May 30, 2014

Bid Awards

a. Steam Tunnel Piping Repairs

Requests for Proposal

Purchase Orders

a. Lease of Apartment Space

b. Emergency Call Boxes for Parking Structure

c. Emergency Notification System

d. Automated Wireless Lighting Controls

e. Proposed Change Item for Cooling Tower Screen Wall in
D Building

f.  Proposed Change Item for Temporary Math Space in
Building D

Personnel Actions

Annual Review and Approval of Health Career Programs Affiliation

List

Student Service Awards — Spring 2014

Proposed Contract Modification to the Construction Management

Services for the Building H Project (Engineering & Technology

Center)

B. For Information

1.
2.

Monthly Financial Statements
Board Committee and Liaison Reports

Exhibit X-A.1

Exhibit X-A.2

Exhibit X-A.3.a
Exhibit X-A.4

Exhibit X-A.5.a
Exhibit X-A.5.b
Exhibit X-A.5.c
Exhibit X-A.5.d
Exhibit X-A.5.e

Exhibit X-A.5.f
Exhibit X-A.6

Exhibit X-A.7

Exhibit X-A.8

Exhibit X-A.9

Exhibit X-B.1
Exhibit X-B.2



Purchasing Status Report Exhibit X-B.4
5. Disposal of Obsolete or Damaged Personal Property Exhibit X-B.5
6. First Reading Modifications to Board Policy — Expressive Activity
on Campus (Sections 07.17.00 and 07.19.00) Exhibit X-B.6
Xl. New Business
A. RECOMMENDATION: Approval of Preliminary Budget for Fiscal
Year 2015 Exhibit XI-A
B. RECOMMENDATION: Resolution to Establish the 2014-2015 Budget
Hearing Date Exhibit XI-B
C. RECOMMENDATION: Fiscal Year 2015 Authorization to Spend Exhibit XI-C
D. RECOMMENDATION: Approval of Depository, Financial Services
Providers, and Investment Brokers for
College Funds Exhibit XI-D
E. RECOMMENDATION: Resolution Authorizing Adoption of Prevailing
Wage Act Exhibit XI-E
F. RECOMMENDATION: Authorization for Personnel Appointments,
Payment of Vouchers, and Requests to
Purchase Exhibit XI-F
G. RECOMMENDATION: Approval of Service Providers Exhibit XI-G
H. RECOMMENDATION: Resource Allocation and Management Plan
for Community Colleges (RAMP) Exhibit XI-H
. RECOMMENDATION: Second Reading of Modifications to Board
Policies — Campus and Workplace Violence
Prevention (Section 09.13.00) Exhibit XI-1
J. RECOMMENDATION: Second Reading of Modifications to Board
Policies — Minutes of Meetings and Recording
of Closed Minutes (Sections 01.25.13 and
01.25.15) Exhibit XI-J
K. RECOMMENDATION: President's Employment Contract Exhibit XI-K
L. RECOMMENDATION: Transfer of Student Success Restricted
Funds to the Harper College Educational
Foundation Exhibit XI-L
XIl. Announcements by Chair
A. Communications
B. Calendar Dates ( *indicates Board attendance required )
June 20 7:00 p.m. GED Graduation PAC
July 9 5:00 p.m. Fast Track Graduation HPC
August 13 5:00 p.m. Committee of the Whole Meeting W216
*  August 20 6:00 p.m. Regular Board Meeting w214
September 10  5:00 p.m. Committee of the Whole Meeting w216
*  September 17  6:00 p.m. Regular Board Meeting w214
November 12 5:00 p.m. Committee of the Whole Meeting w216
*  November 19 6:00 p.m. Regular Board Meeting w214
XIIl.  Other Business (including closed session, if necessary)

3. Grants and Gifts Status Report

Exhibit X-B.3

4. Review of Consortiums, Cooperatives and State of Illinois Contracts

XIV. Adjournment
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1200 West Algonquin Road
Palatine, lllinois 60067

Kenneth L. Ender, Ph.D.

President 847.925.6611
847.925.6034 fax
kender@harpercollege.edu

President’s Report

June 2014

It appears summer may have arrived! However, given the snow on May 16, one should not take
anything for granted! Summer is a busy time on our campus. Over the next two and half months
we will be extremely busy with campus projects, enrolling a new class of students, and serving
the hundreds of young people who have enrolled in our InZone summer program. We have
seen a 20% increase in enrollment in that program this summer which is outstanding. Bringing
these youngsters to our campus will only help reinforce the message, “This College is for you!”
Congratulations to Mark Mrozinski and his entire team for execution of our InZone program.

This month we bid farewell to two important external secondary school leaders, Dr. Nancy Robb
(211) and Dr. Tom Leonard (220) as they have either retired, (Nancy), or moved to new position
(Tom). Each has been replaced with very capable and respected professionals and we
anticipate that our continuing work with our high school districts will go on without interruption.
The framework we developed to guide the Northwest Educational Council for Student Success
has helped assure this continuity.

Based on the good work of the Council, we have been invited to share our program with
members of the “Northern Illinois University Regional College Readiness Partnership.” We will
participate in a discussion with them soon that will also involve Jim Applegate from IBHE, and
Karen Hunter-Anderson from ICCB. We are delighted that they have asked us to share further
information about the Council. In addition, in a conference call last week with officials from the
White House Domestic Policy Council and Secretary Arne Duncan, we were requested to
present at a forthcoming convening of higher education leaders and school superintendents
regarding the work and success of our collaborative efforts. Again, we were delighted to be
asked and look forward to sharing our information.

There are currently a lot of federal grant funds available for aspiring institutions. We intend to
write several proposals for grant dollars this summer, including:

e In partnership with MDRC, a $400,000 grant request to assist with developing a student
predictive analytic system;

¢ In partnership with San Juan Community College (NM), a $400,000 grant to replicate the
Northwest Education Council on Student Success in New Mexico;

e In partnership with Vanderbilt University, a $4 million grant to support numerous joint
research projects on our mathematics curriculum, delivery of developmental mathematics,
and a replication of our high school math initiative in the English discipline;

e A $2.5 million request to the Department of Labor for a Round 4 TAACCCT grant to develop
short-term certificates in Quality, Entrepreneurship, Sales, and Technology.
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e In partnership with our NECSS colleagues and the North Carolina Early College Program, a
$20 million consortium grant over 5 years to begin an early college program across all of our
District high schools.

In addition to these opportunities, we will be working with the College Board and Facebook on
an action-research project that will seek to reduce the level of “summer melt” (those students
who apply for admission to our institution and then do not engage further). Through social media
intervention we will be attempting to reduce this melt. We were excited to be invited to be used
as a beta site for this project and we will focus on our adult student melt during July and August.

It is indeed fantastic to be surrounded by “insurmountable” opportunity!

Below are some significant activities and accomplishments.

Student Success

e Members of Phi Theta Kappa attended the Regional Conference on June 4™ and 5" at Elgin
Community College. During the conference, Harper was recognized with several awards.
Among the awardees were Sean Pedersen, Leader of Distinction Award; Dedria Cornwall
and Hanan Aquil, Outstanding Officer Awards; Ema Gavrilovic, Outstanding Member Award;
Charles Roderick, Distinguished New Advisor; and Alicia Tomasian, Most Distinguished
Advisor Award.

e Thefirst class of the Harper College Fire Science Technology Department and the Elk Grove
Township Fire Department Firefighter Academy graduated, with honors, 12 Firefighter
Candidates on Saturday June 7, 2014. This achievement is a result of a partnership between
the Harper College Fire Science Department and the Elk Grove Township Fire Department.
The students completed FIS109 (Basic Firefighter Operations), a 12 credit course that
prepared students to take the state exam. The Fire Academy Candidates who graduated
were placed on the Elk Grove volunteer firefighter roster.

e Harper student, Zam Kendra Nalubega, was awarded the National Association of Community
College Teacher Education Programs (NACCTEP) scholarship. The mission of NACCTEP is
to promote the community college role in the recruitment, preparation, retention, and renewal
of diverse early childhood and K-12 teachers and to advance quality teacher education
programs in the community college. NACCTEP awarded Ms. Nalubega a $1,000 scholarship.

o Harper students scored well above the national average on the American Chemical Society
exam. The average for all CHM 205 sections on the 2014 ACS exam was 48.2; the national
average is 39.2. This is the highest average Harper has ever had.

o 100% of the students in the Dental Hygiene Program passed the national dental hygiene
board exam.

¢ Sophomore third baseman, Kurt Becker (Palatine H.S.) received Second Team All-American
honors for baseball. Kurt graduated from Harper in May with an Associate in Arts and a 3.49
GPA. He will continue playing at Lewis University.

e The men’s track and field team finished 6" in the nation and the women'’s team finished 10"

in the nation. Juan Barajas (Schaumburg H.S.) led the charge for the Hawks, placing second
in both the 5k and 10k to earn All-American status in both events. He crossed the finish line in
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16:26.94 in the 5k, and he completed the 10k in 33:50.68 to earn a combined 16 points in the
two events.

The Women'’s Program hosted its annual “Community Information Exchange” with local
services and agencies and many Harper programs and services were also highlighted (the
new LCC, ESL and ADS programs).

Facilities Management

Phase | of Building D is substantially complete and is in the process of being turned over to
Harper College. Facilities Management and Information Technology will use the summer
months to prepare this phase of the project for fall semester occupancy. Landscaping work
will occur through the fall planting season, and Phase 1l demolition will occur after winter
break, when all remaining occupants are relocated elsewhere on campus. This project
remains under budget and on schedule.

Exterior work is in the final stages on Building H, and interior finishes are progressing well.
Landscaping work will occur through the fall planting season, and the building will be ready
for occupancy after winter break. A move team has been assembled to coordinate and
implement the relocations that will need to occur during this time. The project remains under
budget and on schedule.

The majority of exterior work is complete on the East Campus Parking Structure and the
focus is now shifting to the attached ancillary facilities, i.e. warehouse and mobile lab storage.
Harper College Police and Information Technology are in the process of addressing security
requirements so the first two floors can open by the start of fall semester. Landscaping work
will occur through the fall planting season. The project remains on budget and schedule.

Work is underway on the East Kris Howard Drive Ring Road and Parking Lot 6
Reconfiguration Project. A portion of the ring road was successfully closed immediately after
graduation. Lot 6 will be substantially complete and ready for use by the start of fall semester.
Landscaping work will occur through the fall planting season. The project remains on budget
and schedule.

Design development is proceeding very well on the Canning Center and projections are that it
will be completed in late June. Construction documents will proceed in earnest after approval
by the Capital Development Board and will be completed in January 2015. Construction is
scheduled to start in July 2015 and be ready for occupancy by fall semester 2017, barring
any delays. The project remains on budget and schedule.

Information Technology

The Student Information System (Banner) will be upgraded to a new version in July 2014.
The Information Technology and Functional User teams have made excellent progress in
preparing for the upgrade.

The Enterprise Systems team completed the upgrade of AccuSQL, the system used by the
Language Lab, Success Services, Tutoring, and the Writing Center to manage student
appointments and track the use of resources. The new version provides security, reporting,
and user interface enhancements.
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The Servers and Networks team assisted with a number of ongoing projects, including video
streaming for the graduation ceremony, security review for the new employee portal, move of
Facilities Department’s FAMIS ticket system to a new data center, and response for
scheduled maintenance outages for both main internet service providers. The Servers and
Networks team also upgraded and/or replaced servers supporting FlexReg, Oracle, Banner
(development), Luminis (student portal), and Pharos (print management).

Human Resources

Human Resources conducted the first of several training sessions to roll out the new Harper
Onboarding System to campus departments on May 19, 2014. This system was designed to
improve the onboarding experience in welcoming our new employees. It offers electronic
forms processing (eforms) and an informational portal to all new employees prior to their start
date, centralizes forms processing, and verifies employment eligibility using E-Verify. E-Verify
is a government program that confirms work authorization and eligibility by cross-referencing
the databases of both the Department of Homeland Security and the Social Security
Administration. The onboarding system has been very well received by the new hires serving
as our “test” employees.

Finance and Administrative Services

The lllinois Community College Risk Management Consortium (ICCRMC), which is made up
of 12 member Colleges, holds the majority of Harper's insurance coverages. This year,
ICCRMC took over the group purchase of all the member’s insurance treasury bonds at a
savings of 4% ($1,693) to Harper, and all member colleges are paying less for this coverage.

Advancement

The Harper College Educational Foundation held its Annual Meeting on June 3“. At this
meeting the Foundation Board of Directors voted to conduct a major gifts campaign to align
with the Harper College 50™ Anniversary in 2017 with a goal to be determined at a future
date. They also voted to raise $5 million for the “Promise Program” endowment as part of the
major gifts campaign.

The 26" annual Harper College Golf Open was held on June 9. The net goal of $75,000 was
exceeded with preliminary estimates of between $85,000 and $90,000. Proceeds will be
allocated for the “Promise Program” and for Resource for Excellence grants.

An event to celebrate the first named classroom was held to honor Glen Reeser. A reception
and barbeque dinner was held in the “Reeser Ceramics Lab".

Fundraising progress at the end of April reflects $2.5 million or 85% to goal for the fiscal year.

Planning and Institutional Effectiveness

Stakeholder focus groups for the mission input begin this month and will continue through the
summer.

The final design of the data warehouse that will support the new student analytics system will
be completed during July.
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e The division will hold a retreat in July to develop the first draft of the college’s SWOT analysis
for the Strategic Planning and Accountability Committee.

Workforce and Strategic Alliances

e The INAM office hosted a statewide meeting of all consortium members to review progress
on grant requirements. As part of this meeting, the presidents from the 21 member colleges,
or their designees, attended the President’s Advisory Council meeting. Thus far, there are
approximately 900 student enrolled in INAM courses statewide.

e The Fast Track area, in collaboration with Admissions Outreach, hosted a successful
information session. Over 40 prospective students attended.

e InZone, Continuing Education’s summer youth program, launched last week. Enrollment in
these popular programs is up 20.42% from last year.

Diversity and Inclusion

e Harper College has completed the design and implementation of a Faculty Fellowship
program that aligns with our Core Values and will assist our institution with meeting our goals
around Diversity & Inclusion. Two recent Master's degree graduates from Chicago State
University have been selected to participate in our Diverse Teaching Fellowship program this
fall as members of the English and Mathematics departments.

¢ Twelve members of Harper College, including Special Assistant to the President for Diversity
& Inclusion, Michelé Robinson, traveled to Indianapolis, Indiana to attend the National
Conference on Race and Ethnicity in American Higher Education (NCORE).

Communications and Legislative Relations

¢ The following is the “End of Session Legislative Report” by Harper's lobbyists Al Ronan
and Cheryl Axley:

The 2014 Spring Legislative Session was the second session under the leadership of
the legislative democratic supermajorities. Financial pressures continued to dominate
this session and were heightened by the scheduled roll-back of the temporary income
tax increase mid-way through the upcoming fiscal year. As you will recall, in 2011,
following Governor Quinn’s last re-election effort, the General Assembly approved a
temporary four-year 67% increase in the state’s income tax during the lame-duck
session. That temporary increase is scheduled to roll back at the end of the calendar
year, just weeks after the upcoming November elections.

Despite facing his toughest re-election bid since taking office, in March Governor
Quinn called for making the income tax increase permanent as a way to fund the
budget for the next fiscal year and beyond. The move was supported by House
Speaker Madigan and Senate President Cullerton. But in the end, there was not
enough support among rank and file Democratic legislators to extend the income tax
increase in an election year.
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The final version of the State Budget represents $35.7 billion in spending, with a $6
billion dollar gap between revenues and spending. Therefore, legislators will likely
consider this issue again, be it a permanent or a modified tax increase, during the
veto or lame duck session.

There was no talk of a special session, however, with the Governor instead saying he
will work to minimize budget cuts. The Fall Veto Session is scheduled for November
19 - 21 and December 2 - 4.

All of Harper's state funded capital projects - Building H, the Canning Center, and
renovations to the Hospitality program area - were included as part of the bond
reauthorization bill HB 3793.

e Some recent stories about Harper in local and national media include:

(0}

Daily Herald reporter Eileen Daday wrote an article on Harper's Career Skills Institute
(CSl) for students with learning disabilities and shared student success stories.

The Daily Herald also published a letter to the editor from an Arlington Heights
resident voicing her support of the CSI and Harper.

Daily Herald reporter Eileen Daday wrote a feature article on the passing of longtime
Harper nursing professor Jean Hastings Genster and the impact she had on Harper
nursing students.

An American Association of Community Colleges article about the $75 million federal
grant supporting the First in the World Competition highlighted Harper’'s 10,604
initiative as an innovative completion goal. Provost Judy Marwick spoke with reporter
Frank Smith about the steps Harper has taken to increase completion rates.

Community College Daily included news of the lllinois Network for Advanced
Manufacturing (INAM) launching its website INAM.net. Dr. Ender is quoted.

The Daily Herald ran an article about Harper having not one — but two — winners of
the prestigious Jack Kent Cooke scholarship, which awards transferring community
college students up to $30,000 annually for the next two to three years.

Community College Daily’s Reporter's Notebook mentioned Harper and the other
NGLC Breakthrough Models cohort receiving the $100,000 grant from Educause.

Several articles in the Daily Herald, TribLocal and Patch promoted the 43" annual
Dinner and Jazz Concert and the Social Media Boot Camp.

The Daily Herald ran an article about the spring sports banquet honoring longtime
groundkeeper Richard “Duke” Geary, who recently retired after 34 years.

The Daily Herald ran another article about new Student Trustee Colin Weber.
Daily Herald reporter Katlyn Smith wrote about Hanover Park’s economic progress

and Mayor Rodney Craig, who specifically touted the new Education and Work
Center.
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In closing, | wish to acknowledge the long and excellent service of Chief Mike Alsup who has
announced his retirement effective June 30. Mike has brought a true professional approach to
our Police Department and Campus Safety and Security program and he will be missed.

| also want to acknowledge and thank Dr. Mary Knight for her outstanding leadership and
service to our Advancement and fundraising efforts. She has brought the Foundation to a new
level of success and has raised the bar considerably on the expectations we should have of that
department. | know Mary deeply regrets leaving, however, appropriately, family and home trump
professional opportunity. Mary leaves with my deepest admiration, respect and thanks.

There will be a ton of news to report following the next month or so as we ramp up for fall
semester. In July, the Board will meet in a workshop and then in August we are back our regular
meeting schedule.

Enjoy summer.

Ken
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May 20, 2014 ' g o -
A T
P
Dr. Kenneth Ender, President /——/
€.
Harper College

Palatine, lllinois
Dear Dr. Ender:

It is with deep regret that | submit my letter of resignation from the position of Chief Advancement
Officer and Executive Director of the Harper College Educational Foundation. | am so very grateful to
have had this opportunity to work under your leadership. 1 am proud of the many accomplishments of
the Foundation Board and staff during my tenure. We have celebrated the largest gift received by
Harper College, held the inaugural Scholarship Recognition Dinner, built a great fundraising team and
have improved and upgraded many Foundation events. At graduation we now present a gift to
welcome students as Alumni as we build that program and so much more. | am confident the future
campaign and Promise program along with a University Center and other initiatives will be very
successful endeavors.

My resignation is given for the reason of joining my husband who is employed at the California State
University — Chico as Dean of Humanities and Fine Arts. After trying for two years to find employment in
the Chicago area, we have made the decision to be together in California. It was not an easy decision.

I will complete the projects and programs of this fiscal year and strive to meet the financial goals we set
for this fiscal year with my last day being June 25, 2014.

Thank you again for this opportunity. | will remember working at Harper College as one of the greatest
highlights of my career. The Board of Trustees, Foundation Board members and colleagues in the
faculty and staff will always be remembered as dedicated and enthusiastic ambassadors for the students
in this part of Chicago. Harper College is a very special place — a leader in Community College education.
Thank you for inviting me to be part of the history of this amazing institution of post-secondary learning.

| wish you, the leaders of the College and the Foundation, continued success.

With great appreciation,

Mary M. Knight
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One of our Team Members pictured on this card, Darryl, actually designed this
card for us by himself on his computer at home after attending a Training Class
that | taught. These words are from the hearts of the special people who love
being part of the Alexian/Harper Program!

Thanks again!

Marian Alvarado

847-414-7580

Alexian Brothers Medical Center

St. Alexius Medical Center

Alexian Brothers Behavioral Health Hospital

Alexian Rehabilitation Hospital

Bonaventure Medical Group
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X. Consent Agenda (Roll call Vote)

A. For Approval
X-A.l
X-A.2

X-A.3
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X-A.5
X-A.6

X-A.7

X-A.8

X-A.9

Approval of Minutes of
Board Meetings

Approval of Fund
Expenditures

Approval of Bids
Approval of Requests for
Proposals

Approval of Purchase
Orders

Approval of Personnel
Actions

Annual Review and
Approval of Health Career
Programs Affiliation List
Student Service Awards —
Spring 2014

Proposed Contract
Modification to the
Construction Management
Services for the Building H
Project (Engineering &
Technology Center)




Consent Agenda
Exhibit X-A.1
June 18, 2014

Subject: Approval of Minutes of Board Meetings

Recommended by:
Maria Coons,
Senior Executive to the President / Board Liaison

Description

A recommendation is being made to approve the minutes from previous Board meeting(s).

Information

Not applicable to this Exhibit.

Rationale

Not applicable to this Exhibit.

Funding Source

Not applicable to this Exhibit.



WILLIAM RAINEY HARPER COLLEGE
BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT #512
COUNTIES OF COOK, KANE, LAKE AND McHENRY, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Minutes of the Committee of the Whole Meeting of Wednesday, May 14, 2014

CALL TO ORDER The Committee of the Whole meeting of the Board of Trustees of
Community College District No. 512 was called to order by Chair
Hill on Wednesday, May 14, 2014 at 5:07 p.m. in Room W216 of
the Wojcik Conference Center, 1200 W. Algonquin Road,
Palatine, lllinois.

ROLL CALL Present: Members Dowell, Gallo (entered at 6:12 p.m.), Hill,
Kelley, Mundt, and Stone
Absent: Member Canning and Student Member Lietzow

Also present: Kenneth Ender, President; Ronald Ally, EVP
Finance and Administrative Services; Bret Bonnstetter, Controller;
Phil Burdick, Chief Communications Officer; Maria Coons, Senior
Executive to the President and VP Workforce and Strategic
Alliances; Tom Crylen, Executive Director of Facilities
Management; Mary Knight, Chief Advancement Officer; Judy
Marwick, Provost; Maria Moten, Assistant Provost; Sheryl Otto,
Assistant Provost; Michelé Robinson, Special Assistant to the
President for Diversity and Inclusion; Sheila Quirk-Bailey, Chief of
Staff and VP Planning and Institutional Effectiveness; Roger
Spayer, Chief Human Resources Officer; Evelyn Seiler, Board
Support; Kim Pohl, Media Relations; Tammy Reichelt, Intern;
Christine Torres and Bob Grapenthein of Crowe Horwath.

DISCUSSION OF The Board met with Crowe Horwath representatives Christine
FOLLOW UP ITEMS Torres and Bob Grapenthein to discuss expectations for the
upcoming FY 14 audit.

Spayer briefly discussed legal actions impacting SURS changes in
lllinois. More information will be forthcoming.

Quirk-Bailey briefed the Board on the results of the Personal
Assessment of the College Environment (PACE) Survey. This study
is done by a third party and responses are anonymous. Harper
remains in the high consultative range overall, which is above the
PACE norm. Harper’s score is lower than the 2011 results but
higher than the 2005 and 2008 results. Student Focus was the
highest ranked category. Harper achieved its highest rankings ever
by the FT Faculty, by Supervisory Management, and by
Administrators.

Bonnstetter presented the status update for FY14.

Dr. Ender commented on the Workforce Mobile labs that the Board
had the opportunity to tour before this meeting, that it will provide
outreach opportunities and better serve community needs. He also
expects that the Board will be able to tour the campus construction
sites of Building D, the parking deck and Buildings G& H.



Minutes of Committee of the Whole Meeting of May 14, 2014

FORMAL ACTIONS

ADJOURNMENT

Crylen updated the Board on campus construction projects, all of
which are on budget and on schedule.

Dr. Ally addressed change orders procedures. Exhibit X-A.5.a was
addressed. See Formal Actions below.

Dr. Ally discussed the parking structure fee plan.
The May Board Packet was reviewed.
The May 17 Graduation Day events were discussed.

Ex. X-A.5.a Member Dowell motioned, Member Kelley
seconded to approve the issuance of change orders for the
Building H Project to:

P-8 (Plumbing) — DeFranco Plumbing $2,782.50

H-7 (Heating) — Voris Mechanical $19,529.91

E-6 (Electrical) — Block Electric $270,353.16

FP-1 (Fire Protection) — Great Lakes Plumbing & Heating

$4,922.04

V-4 — Stern Corporation $91,126.00

G-16 — Tyler Lane Construction, Inc. $22,683.04
totaling $411,396.65, as provided in the Operations and
Maintenance (Restricted) Fund (Fund 3) contingency budget.
In a voice vote, motion carried. Member Gallo abstained.

Member Dowell motioned, Member Stone seconded to enter
closed session at 7:03 p.m. to discuss a personnel matter.

Member Mundt motioned, Member Kelley seconded, adjournment
at 8:15 p.m.

Chair

Secretary



WILLIAM RAINEY HARPER COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT #512
COUNTIES OF COOK, KANE, LAKE, AND McHENRY, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Minutes of the Board Meeting of Wednesday, May 21, 2014

CALL TO ORDER

ROLL CALL

AGENDA APPROVAL

PRESENTATION

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of Community
College District No. 512 was called to order by Chair Hill on
Wednesday, May 21, 2014 at 6:07 p.m. in the Wojcik Conference
Center (room 214), 1200 W. Algonquin Road, Palatine, lllinois.

Member Canning led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Present: Members Rita Canning, Jim Gallo, Diane Hill, Bill
Kelley, Walt Mundt (entered at 6:22 p.m.), Laurie Stone, and
Student Member Colin Weber

Absent: Member Greg Dowell

Also present: Kenneth Ender, President; Ronald Ally, EVP
Finance and Administrative Services; Patrick Bauer, Chief
Information Officer; Bret Bonnstetter, Controller; Phil Burdick,
Chief Communications Officer; Maria Coons, Senior Executive to
the President; Mary Knight, Chief Advancement Officer; Judith
Marwick, Provost; Maria Moten, Assistant Provost; Sheryl Otto,
Assistant Provost; Sheila Quirk-Bailey, Chief of Staff; Michelé
Robinson, Special Assistant to the President for Diversity and
Inclusion; Roger Spayer, Chief Human Resources Officer; AJ
Fleck; Kenya Ayers; Orlando Cabrera; Scott Cashman; Kim
Chavis; Meg Coney; Kathy Coy; Tom Dowd; Marie Eibl; Julie
Ellefson; Lori Eschenbaum; Amie Granger; Linda Hoeck; Njambi
Kamoche; Kevin king; Brian Knetl; Ashley Knight; Rebecca Lake;
Jeannine Lombardi; Mark Mrozinski; Carolynn Muci; Keith O’Neill;
Mary Beth Ottinger; Kim Pohl; Larry Price; Tammy Reichelt;
Kathryn Rogalski; Darlene Schlenbecker; Bobby Summers;
Evelyn Seiler.

Guests: Ken Florey, Robbins Schwartz; Ed Choklek, FGM
Architects; Katlyn Smith, Daily Herald; Sean Manso, student; Mr.
Manso, resident.

Member Canning moved, Member Kelley seconded, approval of
the Agenda.

Upon roll call of the Consent Agenda, the vote was as follows:
Ayes: Members Canning, Gallo, Hill, Kelley, Stone, and Student
Member Weber

Nays: None.

Motion carried.

Dr. Ender asked Maria Moten to profile of the current graduating
class and provide an update on Harper’'s completion goals.
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Graduation 2014 Profile

Moten noted that more than 550 students walked in Saturday’s
graduation ceremony. She started with a brief background of the
completion goal of increasing the number of degrees and
certificates by 10,604 by 2020 set in 2009. The overall target is
38,000 degrees and certificates by 2020; to date Harper has
awarded 21,000 degrees and certificates. Some key initiatives
were implemented in 2011-2012 which resulted in completion
increases: targeted communication to all students about the
benefits of receiving a credential and targeted communication to
students who were close to or had met degree completion
requirements to finalize their degree.

By degree type, there are modest increases in Associate’s in Arts
(AA), Associate’s in Science (AS), and Associate’s in General
Studies (AGS). Certificates continue to be awarded at higher
levels. This year, Harper awarded 736 Certified Nursing Assistant
program certificates (a 6 credit hour program), 100 Computer
Support Technician certificates (a 6 credit hour certificate), 99
EMT Basic certificates (a 7 credit hour certificate), 70 General
Management certificates (a 12 credit hour program), and 61
Paralegal Studies certificates (a 24 credit hour program).

By age, Moten pointed out that the youngest group, 15-18 years
old, is students in the dual credit Certified Nursing Assistant
program, through the partnerships with Districts 214 and 211. The
number of dual credit certificates expected to increase with the
start of a Dual Credit Manufacturing certificate next year. The
traditional age market, 19-24 age bracket, reflects the high school
penetration rate. Harper continues to work on improving
completion rates for the adult population through the expanded
AGS program and the launch of a Fast Track AA Degree in
Business Administration in fall.

By gender, Harper graduates more females than males. By
ethnicity, there are modest graduation increases in the Asian or
Pacific Islander population from 239 in 2009 to about 336 students
in 2014. The Hispanic population has seen a good increase from
189 in 2009 to more than 400 certificates and degrees in 2014.
The ethnicity of Harper’s graduates is aligned with the ethnicity of
our general population of students, with 60 percent of our students
being of Caucasian background, 14 percent of Hispanic
background, 10 percent of Asian or Pacific Islander background,
and 5 percent are of African American background.

By residency, Harper has increased awarding of degrees and
certificates of district residents from 1,767 in 2009 to 2,906 in
2014. There is a modest increase of out-of-district student
graduations from 377 in 2009 to 505 in 2014, as Harper reaches
in-district workers who can take advantage of in-district rates.

By district high school, there are increases from all of Harper’s
district high schools, with the largest increases in District 211 from
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STUDENT TRUSTEE
REPORT

FACULTY SENATE
PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Conant, Palatine, and Schaumburg, and from District 214 from
Hersey, Rolling Meadows, and Wheeling

In order to continue to meet completion goals, there are a number
of things Harper intends to do. Communication to students of the
benefits of getting higher education credentials needs to continue.
The Completion Concierge will facilitate communication to
students close to degree completion. Expansion of dual credit
partnerships into 2+2 programs or 3+1 programs to assist
students in the attainment of their goals. A new degree audit
module has been implemented that will improve and enhance the
student experience as they navigate through their degree and the
different options available to them. An increased focus on the
adult market by adjusting the on-boarding process and academic
offerings for adults, and specific initiatives to support the adult
student toward goal attainment, completion, inclusive of financial
planning, educational planning, career planning, providing campus
resources and job opportunities. She then answered questions.

In response to Members Stone and Kelley, Moten confirmed that
the ethnic breakdown of the graduating class is reflective of the
district demographics. She will report back to the Board with data
on the retention numbers and projected district high school
enroliment numbers for the next few years.

Student Member Weber updated the Board on end of spring
semester events, including the Save a Life Tour to educate
students about the dangers of drinking and driving, intermural
soccer in which 120 students participated, a Latinos Unidos
Soccer Tournament, a cupcake decorating workshop, a dinner
workshop, a PGA golf clinic, a community service outing with
Feed My Starving Children through the Office of Student
Involvement, and an Enabling Others to Act workshop on April 25
also sponsored by the Office of Student Involvement. In Harper
Athletics, the Men’s Track and Field team took 6" place at
nationals with Juan Barajas taking second place in the 5K and
10K, and earning All-American. The Women'’s Track and Field
team took 10™ place at nationals. Harper Baseball finished the
season with a 20-22 record, one win away from the NJCAA
Division Il World Series, Kurt Becker was named an All-Region
First Team, All-Region First Team All-Conference, and
Conference MVP, and seven other players earned conference
honors. Harper Softball has a successful year with new coach
Craig Allen guiding the team to 11-15 record overall, with Reagan
Fingerman named First Team All-region and First Team All-
Conference, and an All-American nominee.

Dr. Tom Dowd acknowledged the 3,800 graduates for FY14,
noting that beyond the associate’s degrees and transfer students,
the certificates students have earned improve their chances at
employment and they improve the level of employment, which



Minutes of Board Meeting of Wednesday, May 21, 2014 4

PRESIDENT'S REPORT
Student Success Report

Career Skills Institute

changes lives and makes possible family sustaining wages. In
spite of initial loftiness of the 10,604 goal, he noted that Harper
should be able to attain that benchmark. He thanked the Board for
the contract extension which addresses the needs of both the
Board and the faculty. On a lighter note, he congratulated the
Faculty softball team on their win Sunday.

Dr. Ender gave a brief background about the Career Skills
Institute, a program started two years ago to address the
workforce educational needs of special needs young adult
students in the district who were not able to progress beyond the
public schools, and were aging out of any program that might be
available to them. Their parents were looking for some program,
some opportunity for these young adults at Harper College to
learn skills that would then be turned into independent living and
support systems for them. Harper’s first response was not
enough, but the parents were persistent. It was determined that
there probably wasn't anything that could be done on the credit
side, so working with Continuing Education and with the
cooperation of the parents to get more students, this program was
put in place two years ago. Just recently, the program coordinator
Linda Hoeck invited Dr. Ender to visit with the program which now
had two cohorts running. He has great admiration and respect for
these young adults and their willingness to be persistent to work
toward their goals. He was invited to come to their graduation and
give an address, and it was a memorable and rewarding
ceremony. He asked Hoeck to share more about this program.

Hoeck asked Sean Manso to share his graduation speech first
since he had another commitment to attend that evening. Manso
told the Board about his experience at Harper. He had attended
another community college previously and it was not the right fit.
After looking at other colleges and their campuses, he knew
Harper was the right place for him almost immediately. He shared
the things he likes about the Harper Career Skills Institute: there
is good support, he made new friends and met new people, and
learned about jobs. He acknowledged Linda Hoeck, without whom
he and the other students wouldn't have this program. They
learned to solve problems and that's part of being an adult; their
goal is to take the next step as adults and get a paying job.
Because of their experience at Harper, they are all ready to do just
that. He is glad he chose to attend Harper’'s Career Skills Institute
because the program really helped him. He thanked the teachers
in the program for all their support. He concluded, “Thank you and
congratulations to all of us. We earned it, we did it.”

Hoeck and thanked Sean for giving the Board a little touch of what
it was like to be in the Career Skills Institute. She reiterated that
this really started due to the parents’ initiative. It also has its roots
in “Think College lllinois.” At the second meeting with Dr. Ender
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and the parents, she was given the direction to provide a blueprint
of what should be done and how the program should look. The
program is intended to mirror a regular college experience, and in
the same way that regular college credit is working on academics,
the Career Skills Institute academics are tied to daily needs. The
students work on becoming sustaining adults, on self-
determination, on work behaviors, and how these tie into career
interest. Through all of this, campus membership is stressed,
sharing the same expectations as every student on Harper's
campus. The program is a two-year cohort model. As a cohort,
they attend all classes together, which works with transportation
needs, since most of the students do not drive, and creates a
sense of community within the program. This first cohort is 12
graduating students. Program coaches are students from the
Psychology department and Human Services department. Their
role is to help with the classes, jobs, and with college
membership. They blend together during lunch and other activities
on the campus. Classes are held in the V Building, A Building is
used for activities, and labs for other coursework. Work-based
training takes place during the fourth semester. The students are
working on campus in various other departments. Safety and
appropriate interactions are promoted throughout the program.
The goal is that the skills learned will become workplace skills.
The campus work experience has led to community jobs for three
students so far. A partnership with Little City for job placement and
follow-up mentoring is also being developed. She then shared the
video of the first Career Skills Institute graduating class and
distributed a program flyer.

Dr. Ender continued his President’s Report reminding the Board
that there a few more special graduations yet to come this
summer. He briefly discussed the College and Career Expo and
shared the brochure of the event with the Board. About one
thousand people attended this fourth annual event, which is part
of the Inspiration goal and led by Mike Barzacchini and Margaret
Bilos. He recognized two appointments in the packet. Dean of
Liberal Arts Brian Knetl has accepted the position of Associate
Provost. Brian has been asked to do a lot of different work over
the last several years and he always rises to the challenge. He
noted that Harper looks forward to watching him grow and lead in
this Associate Provost role. And Amie Grainger has accepted the
Community Relations Manager position. He shared that Secretary
Pritzker's comments at last Saturday’s graduation and her
message to the graduates were just outstanding. He has also
heard from her staff that she thought all the graduation events
were well done and appreciated the opportunity to be here. He
made mention of the enrollment numbers in the report, and added
that the entire adult picture continues to be a challenge. As Moten
mentioned, further efforts are being made beginning this fall for an
adult student enrollment management plan. Lastly he noted that
there are some rewarding events that many of the Board have not
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had the opportunity to experience that celebrate the success of
Harper students, so efforts will be made to get the Student
Involvement Awards and the Student Fashion Show onto the

Board event calendar this coming year.

HARPER EMPLOYEE There were no employee comments.

COMMENTS

PUBLIC COMMENTS There were no public comments.

CONSENT AGENDA Member Gallo moved, Member Kelley seconded, approval of the

minutes for April 9, 2014 Committee of the Whole meeting and
April 16, 2014 Board of Trustees meeting; bills payable; payroll for
March 21, 2014; April 4, 2014; April 18, 2014; estimated payroll for
May 2, 2014, bid awards; requests for proposal; purchase orders;
personnel actions; semi-annual review of closed session minutes
and Board recordings; certification center project at the Harper
Professional Center; building improvement project at the
Northeast Center, newly named the Learning and Career Center;
monthly financial statements; Board committee and liaison
reports; grants and gifts status report; summary report of items
purchased from state contracts, consortiums or cooperatives;
education improvement and work experience leave of absence; as
outlined in Exhibits X-A.1 through X-B-5 (attached to the minutes

in the Board of Trustees Official Book of Minutes).

Fund Expenditures Accounts Payable & Tuition Refunds

$7,066,094.99

The payroll of March 21, 2014 in the amount of $2,002,910.21;
April 4, 2014 in the amount of $1,979,337.69; April 18, 2014 in the
amount of $1,979,789.07; and the estimated payroll of May 2,

2014 in the amount of $1,979,345.66.

Bid Approvals Ex. X-A.3.a  Accept bid and award contract for the purchase of a
Palo Alto Firewall PA-3050 platform along with the
associated one year software subscriptions and
maintenance to SpeedLink Solutions, in the amount
of $55,720.00, as the lowest responsible and
responsive bidder, as provided in the Restricted
Purposes Fund (Fund 6) budget.

Ex. X-A.3.b  Accept bid and award the following construction
contracts for the Certification Center Project at the
Harper Professional Center (HPC) to

02.1 — Demolition — Alpine Demolition $34,000
09.1 — General Trades — J.P. Phillips, Inc.

$130,720

09.2 — Floor Finishes — Jemrick Carpets $17,359
22.1 — Plumbing — Jensen’s Plumbing & Heating

$26,400
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Request for Proposals

Purchase Orders

Ex. X-A.3.c

Ex. X-A.3.d

Ex. X-A.3.e

Ex. X-A.3.f

23.1 — Mechanical HVAC Controls — Jensen’s
Plumbing & Heati